The copyright © of this thesis belongs to its rightful author and/or other copyright owner. Copies can be accessed and downloaded for non-commercial or learning purposes without any charge and permission. The thesis cannot be reproduced or quoted as a whole without the permission from its rightful owner. No alteration or changes in format is allowed without permission from its rightful owner.



GENDER, ETHNICITY AND AUDIT FEES IN MALAYSIA



Thesis Submitted to Othman Yeop Abdullah Graduate School of Business, Universiti Utara Malaysia, in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement for the Master of Sciences (International Accounting)



PERAKUAN KERJA KERTAS PENYELIDIKAN

(Certification of Research Paper)

Saya, mengaku bertandatangan, memperakukan bahawa (I, the undersigned, certified that) NUR ISDAWANI BINTI HASSAN (809998)

Calon untuk Ijazah Sarjana (Candidate for the degree of) MASTER OF SCIENCE (INTERNATIONAL ACCOUNTING)

telah mengemukakan kertas penyelidikan yang bertajuk (has presented his/her research paper of the following title)

:

GENDER, ETHINICITY AND AUDIT FEES IN MALAYSIA

Seperti yang tercatat di muka surat tajuk dan kulit kertas penyelidikan (as it appears on the title page and front cover of the research paper)

Bahawa kertas penyelidikan tersebut boleh diterima dari segi bentuk serta kandungan dan meliputi bidang ilmu dengan memuaskan.

(that the research paper acceptable in the form and content and that a satisfactory knowledge of the field is covered by the research paper).

Nama Penyelia (Name of Supervisor) DR. MOHD ATEF MD YUSOF

Tandatangan (Signature)

Tarikh (Date)

28/1

PERMISSION TO USE

In presenting this project paper in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a Post Graduate degree from the Universiti Utara Malaysia (UUM), I agree that the Library of this university may make it freely available for inspection. I further agree that permission for copying this project paper in any manner, in whole or in part, for scholarly purposes may be granted by my supervisor(s) or in their absence, by the Dean of Othman Yeop Abdullah Graduate School of Business where I did my project paper. It is understood that any copying or publication or use of this project paper parts of it for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission. It is also understood that due recognition shall be given to me and to the UUM in any scholarly use which may be made of any material in my project paper.

Request for permission to copy or to make other use of materials in this project paper in whole or in part should be addressed to:



ABSTRACT

The objective of this paper is to examine the relationship between the gender and ethnicity of the auditor and the audit fees in Malaysia and to investigate the effect of Big 4 auditors, auditee size, profitability, complexity and riskiness in determining audit fees for companies in Malaysia. Factors that are hyphothesized to have significant influences on audit fees are gender, ethnicity, Big 4 auditors, auditee's size, auditee's complexity, auditee's financial risk and auditee's profitability. Multiple regression analysis was used to analyze data from annual reports of 100 listed companies in Malaysia for financial year ended 2015. The main finding of this sudy is that only size of auditee and Big 4 auditors has a significant impact on audit fees for companies. However, there is no strong evidence to support gender, ethnicity, firm's profitability, firm's complexity, and auditee's financial risk having any relationship with audit fees.

Keywords: audit fees, gender, and ethnicity.



ABSTRAK

Objektif kertas ini adalah untuk mengkaji hubungan antara jantina dan etnik juruaudit dengan yuran audit di Malaysia serta untuk menyiasat kesan juruaudit "Big 4",saiz firma, keuntungan, kerumitan dan risiko kewangan dalam menentukan yuran audit bagi syarikat-syarikat di Malaysia. Faktor-faktor yang telah dihipotesis mempunyai pengaruh besar ke atas yuran audit adalah jantina, etnik, saiz firma, kerumitan firma, risiko kewangan firma, dan keuntungan bagi firma yang diaudit itu. Analisis regresi berganda telah digunakan untuk menganalisis data daripada 100 laporan tahunan syarikat yang tersenarai di Malaysia bagi tahun kewangan berakhir 2015. Dapatan utama kajian mendapati hanya saiz firma yang diaudit dan juruaudit "Big 4" mempunyai kesan besar ke atas penentuan yuran audit bagi firma-firma. Namun, tidak ada bukti yang kukuh untuk menyokong jantina, etnik, keuntungan firma, kerumitan firma, dan risiko kewangan firma mempunyai apa-apa hubungan dengan yuran audit.

Kata kunci: yuran audit, jantina, dan etnik.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

In the name of Allah, the Most Gracious and the Most Merciful. Praise and thanks to Allah, first and last, Lord and Cherisher of all the words who taught human kind everything they knew not. May His blessings and His mercy be upon the Holy Prophet Muhammad S.A.W., the best of mankind. I would like to take this opportunity to express my gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Mohd 'Atef Md Yusof for his assistance, comments and supervision throughout the preparation of this research paper. My sincere gratitude and appreciation to the staff of the Othman Yeop Abdullah (OYA) Graduate School of Business Study, may they be lecturers or administrative staff as they have been vital in helping me through the Masters of Science in International Accounting program. Most of all, special thanks to my beloved husband, Mohd Shakir Bin Said, and my sons Muhammad Hakim, Muhammad Haziq and Muhammad Hadif, who has been my constant source of strength and inspiration. Also thanks to my father and mother, Hassan Sharif and Halimah Said, who always encourage and give me supports in finishing this study. Finally, I wish to express my appreciation to all my dear friends and siblings who have been very supportive and helpful in giving their thoughts and constructive comments. Once again, thank you very much.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TITLE PAGEi	
CERTIFICATION OF THESIS WORKii	
PERMISSION TO USEiii	i
ABSTRACTiv	1
ABSTRAKii	i
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTiv	r
TABLE OF CONTENT	7
LIST OF TABLESvii	i
LIST OF FIGURES	K
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	ſ
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	
1.1 INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY	
1.2 BACKGROUND OF THE STUDY	
1.3 PROBLEM STATEMENT	,)
1.4 RESEARCH OBJECTIVES7	,
1.5 RESEARCH QUESTIONS	7
1.6 SCOPE OF THE STUDY	,
1.7 SIGNIFICANCE OF THE STUDY	3
1.7.1 To Researcher	3
1.7.3 To practitioners)
1.8 DEFINITION OF KEY TERMS	9
1.9 ORGANIZATIONAL OF REMAINING CHAPTER)
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW10)
2.1 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE)

2.1.1 Auditor's Gender	10
2.1.2 Auditor's Ethnicity	
2.1.3 Auditee's Size	13
2.1.4 Auditee's Complexity	13
2.1.5 Auditee's Financial Risk	14
2.1.6 Auditee's Profitability	15
2.1.7 Big 4 Auditors	15
2.2 THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK	16
2.2.1 Agency Theory	16
2.3 RESEARCH FRAMEWORK	17
2.4 HYPOTHESES DEVELOPMENT	18
2.4.1 Auditor's Gender	
2.4.2 Auditor's Ethnicity	19
2.4.3 Auditee's Size	19
2.4.4 Auditee's Complexity.	20
2.4.5 Auditee's Financial Risk	20
2.4.6 Auditee's Profitability	22
2.4.7 Big 4 Auditors	23
2.5 SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION.	23
CHAPTER 3: RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY	24
3.1 INTRODUCTION	24
3.2 SAMPLE SELECTION	24
3.3 SOURCES OF DATA	25
3.4 DATA ANALYSIS	26
3.6 MEASUREMENT OF INDEPENDENT VARIABLES	27

3.7 SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION	
CHAPTER 4: FINDINGS AND DISCUSSIONS	29
4.1 INTRODUCTION	29
4.2 DIAGNOSTIC TEST	29
4.2.1 Normality Test	29
4.2.2 Multicollinearity Test	30
4.2.3 Heteroscedasticity Test	31
4.3 RESULT OF AUDIT FEES DETERMINANTS	31
4.4 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS RESULT	32
4.4.1 Gender	34
4.4.2 Auditor's Ethnicity	34
4.4.3 Auditee's Size	
4.4.4 Auditee's Complexity	35
4.4.5 Auditee's Financial Risk	
4.4.6 Auditee's Profitability	36
4.4.7 Big 4 Auditors	37
4.4 SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION	37
CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS	
5.1 INTRODUCTION	
5.2 CONCLUSION OF FINDINGS	40
5.3 PROBLEMS AND LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY	41
5.4 RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH	42
5.5 SUMMARY	43
REFERENCES	44
Appendix A: SPSS results	52

LIST OF TABLES

Pages

Table 3.1: Data Measurement	.27
Table 4.1: Descriptive Statistic	.32
Table 4.2: Regression Result	33
Table 5.1: Supported and Rejected of All Hypothesis	. 39



LIST OF FIGURES

		Pages
Figure 2.1:	Research Framework	19



LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

MIA	Malaysian Institute of Accountants
ROA	Return of Assets
ROCE	Return on Capital Employed
ROE	Return on Equity
ROI	Return on Investment



CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction to the study

Auditing is a process of assessing financial statement of the companies, performed by auditors. Issues relating to how audit fees are determined and how auditor decided the amount of audit fees to be charged to auditee firm has been debated commonly in accounting and auditing literature. Audit fees is a fees that company must pay to an external auditor in exchange of performing an audit. This type of fees represent reputation of quality of audit services and represent cost to companies. Under requirement by law, it is compulsory for companies to provide their audited account at reasonable fees and emphasizes on audit quality. According to Sekhar and Fatima (2013), in order to maintain audit services at a satisfactory level, auditors expected to receive appropriate fees for their services.

Under MIA By-Law guidelines, it is stated that companies should not be charged too low audit fees because it can affect the quality of audit performed. Che Ahmad and Houghton (1996), argue that the determination of audit fees is important to market regulator as previous studies have shown the audit fees charged does not match with the audit services performed by auditors due to the high concentration of the number of accounting firms.

Besides, a number of studies on individual auditors' behavior disclose that the different characteristics of auditor behavior affect their individual's cognitive and behavior (Trompeter, 1994; Ponemon & Gabhart, 1990; Ayers & Kaplan, 2003), which finally affect audit quality and audit fee (Sundgren & Svanstrom, 2014; Gul et al.,2012). There are also studies discover that different remuneration was given to the auditors even in the same firm, which means that the value of each auditor is differently perceived by the firm. This indication proposes that the differences among auditors that directly implement the audit task may affect audit quality, and this is also recognized by the market.

Furthermore, in order to give the opinions of audit quality, the manager of audit clients focus more on individual auditor level rather than firm level, even the quality of firm's financial statement are not affected. Besides, the managers of audit clients have a decision making power in determining of audit fees. They are also considered as negotiators of audit fees. Thus, it can be concluded that different auditor may get different audit fees.

Previous researches have examined various aspects of gender differences in the accounting profession (Collins, 1993). The impact of gender differences have been issue to an increasing interest in the literature. For example, According to Eagly and Carli (2003), female directors have to demonstrate high efficiency to achieve top position in the

company. Therefore, they have prepared themselves perfectly. According to Schein (2010), management researches provide proof that that people often stereotype male managers as owning high managerial capabilities, at the same time as looking ahead to that female managers lack the necessary attributes managerial fulfillment.

Several studies have investigated the impact of gender bias in product and overall performance (Gold et al., 2009). Even male and female auditors acquire the same training and education, normatively, people would expect that they could exhibit similar audit judgement. However, extant research suggests that female auditors are usually believed to be more ethical and risk- averse (Levin et al., 1988).

The feasible gender- based differences in all of these areas, could have an effect on the audit fees paid by auditee. In different words, it appears reasonable to anticipate that female auditors are, in common, are rated significantly higher for trustworthiness, honestly and integrity than male auditors. Therefore, male and female auditors isn't considered upon as being equally credible which causes audit fees charged to be associated with auditor gender. As a result, it may be assumed that audit fees is associated with male or female auditor.

Another important factor influencing audit fees is auditor ethnicity. According to Che Ahmad et al., (2006), the ethnic obligations and feelings would possibly impact auditor judgment and objectivity. It is important that cultural and ethnicity be taken into consideration as they strongly impact belief, lifestyle, and behavior patterns of human. Basically, directors in Malaysia are from different ethnicity. Therefore, they are bound by their own cultural values and most of directors of Malaysian companies tend to manage their companies based on their cultural and may recognize auditor change differently

Based on previous explanation, it is critical to empirically inspect the relationship between auditor gender, auditor ethnicity and audit fees. This research also include the factors that are identified to have significant influences on the determination of audit fees in Malaysia such as auditee's size, auditee's complexity, , auditee's profitability, auditee's financial risk and Big 4 auditors.

1.2 Background of the study

It is important to know how do auditor charge audit fees to auditee and what are the factors influencing audit fees. The determination of the audit fees is different compared to other professions as it is determined directly or indirectly through the financial aspects of the company's business. A common problem faced by auditor and auditee is in the determination of audit fees that acceptable and agreed by both parties (Low et al., 1990). In the process of determining audit fees, the auditee should confident that the audit fee charged are reasonable with the services provided by the auditor (Lurie, 1976). HO and NG (1996) conclude that, in the process of determining the audit fees, it is necessary for auditor and clients to set an optimal audit fees.

According to Company Act 1965, it is compulsory for companies to disclose their

audit fee in their annual report. The Malaysian Institute of Accountant (MIA) was issued "A Recommended Basis for Determining Audit Fees" as a guideline to determine the audit fee. However, according to Paino and Tahir (2012), the amount of audit fee charged depended largely on the audit skills, experience, knowledge, and time required to carry out auditing work.

Besides, Sundgren & Svanstrom (2013) stated that audit fee levels commonly in line with audit quality. Nevertheless, the amount of audit fee charged by the auditor always in contra with audit fees perceived by the company. As a consequence, Kwong (2011) concludes that it is necessary to know how the price of audit fees are determined and whether the audit fees charged are reasonably within the auditing industry. On the other hand, many literature review on determinants of audit fee finds that, the audit fees charged are affected by the firm's attributes. According to DeFond and Francis (2005), the differences in individual auditors' attributes have an effect on the pricing of the audit engagement.

According to Hariri et al., (2007), audit fee charged by auditor in Malaysia increased by 10% from 1997 to 1998. Besides, Malek & Che Ahmad (2012) stated that from year 2003 to 2007, the average audit fees increased from RM 191,875 to RM 248,376. Effective from January 2012, International Financial Reporting Standard (IFRS) has been implemented in Malaysia by Malaysian Accounting Standard Board (MASB). More than 1000 public listed companies will be influenced by this standard in 2012 (Yeow and Mahzan, 2013).

1.3 Problem statement

Walid El-Gammal (2012) investigates that previous research tried to study whether factors that influencing audit fees is caused by client's company attributes or audit company attributes such as size, industry specialization, competition, experience, reputation and weather it is audited by "Big 4". The issue of auditing and determination of audit fees always debated in accounting specifically on how auditor charge audit fees to customers. Even though there have been number of studies on determination of audit fees, but according to Waresul Karim & Moizer (1996) ;Cobbin (2002), there still have little research done in developed countries regarding issues on audit delays, audit fee determinants and audit quality.

Moreover, Che Ahmad, Houghton, & Mohd Nor (2006) stated that under Companies Act 1965, all companies incorporated in Malaysia are required to provide an audited annual report in accordance with Accounting Standard and Malaysian Institute of Accountant (MIA). Under this standard, all public listed companies must follow additional requirements set out by Securities Commission (SC) and Bursa Malaysia. There are also additional mechanism for rules and regulation that introduced by MIA regarding to the accounting profession under Accountants Act 1967 (Che Ahmad, Houghton, & Mohd Nor,2006).

Besides, issues of gender and ethnicity also often discussed in previous studies. Between male and female auditors, who impose higher audit fees and whether the same ethnicity between client and audit partner affects the determination of audit fees. Suzan & Jomana,(2013) argue that one would expect female auditor and male auditor will issued the similar audit judgments even they received the same training and education. There is no assurance that they will charge the audit fee according to the guidelines. Thus, this paper is to determine this inequity by looking at all these variables.

1.4 Research objectives

Specifically, the objectives are as follows:

(1) to investigate the relation between the gender and the audit fees in Malaysia.

(2) to investigate the relation between the ethnicity and the audit fees in Malaysia.

1.5 Research questions

To provide better and clear understanding about this topic, the following research questions are formulated;

Universiti Utara Malaysia

(1) Does audit partner's gender give impacts on audit fees in Malaysia?

(2) Does audit partner's ethnicity give impacts on audit fees in Malaysia?

1.6 Scope of the study

The scope of the study is as follows:

- This study is based on the sample of 100 audited annual report of listed companies in Malaysia, and randomly selected.
- (2) Annual report of year 2015 have been selected. The reason is 2015 is the latest audited report been signed by Chartered Accountants (at the moment of project paper was written).

1.7 Significance of the study

This paper will support prior research on determinant of audit fees and audit fees negotiation especially in Malaysia. More importantly, this study would be beneficial to several parties includes:

1.7.1 To Researcher

This research is a requirement for the researcher to complete this course. Other than that, this study has exposed the researcher with the new experience to obtain more knowledge, information and increase the current understanding in research field. This research can be used as the instrument in investigating the problems or making decision. The researcher also has the opportunity to develop confidence and enhance research skills.

1.7.2 To practitioners

This research also can help practitioners such as regulatory bodies, firms, and audit firms to take into consideration on the determination of audit fees charged.

1.8 Definition of key terms

Audit fees is the amount of fees charged by auditor for the process of auditing the company's account. The audit fees is determine based on the agreement between auditee and the auditor in accordance with the duration of period taken during audit process, taking into account the several factors such as audit service provided and the number of auditors involved throughout the auditing process.

1.9 Organizational of remaining chapter

The next section of this paper is organized as follows. Chapter 2 describe the literature review related to the topic and explain the theoretical framework of this study. The next chapter (Chapter 3) continues with the research methodology which is using secondary data (i.e. annual report) of listed companies in Malaysia. In Chapter 4 presents the results of data analysis and discussions. Finally in Chapter 5 covers the conclusion, problems and including its limitations and recommendations for future research.

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Introduction

This chapter will present the related literature review relevant to the topic and discuss the conceptual and theoretical framework for this study. This chapter will briefly explained the relationship between gender and ethnicity of the auditor and audit fee as well as the factors that influencing audit fees in Malaysia such as, firm's size, firm's financial risk, firm's complexity, and firm's profitability. Each of the variables will be supported by justifications and to test all of these variables, hypotheses will be provided.

2.2 Review of the Literature

The calculation and determination of audit fees is a sensitive issue. Where, according to professional ethics, the amount of audit fees charged should not be too high or too low. Many researches in auditing focused on the engagement of partner's characteristics using primary data (e.g. Gibbins et al.,2001; Brown and Johnstone, 2009), thus this study is based on secondary data.

2.3 Auditor's Gender and Ethnicity

2.3.1 Auditor's Gender

According to Khan et al. (1996) due to higher integrity and responsibility, female auditors are valued significantly compared to male auditors. Besides, the study of relationship between audit fee and auditor gender found that the engagement of female auditors is greater than male auditors (Hardies et al., 2009). According to Tsui (1996), the higher degree of ethics is influenced by independent behavior, and compared to male auditors, female auditors is more independent. Md Yusof (2010) found that, based on Bursa Malaysia data, there is a similar audit fee charged between male and female partners. Besides Ittonen and Peni (2010) concludes that there is no gender effect on audit fee. Based on the above, the current study investigates on the relation between audit fees and gender

2.3.2 Auditor's Ethnicity

Universiti Utara Malaysia

Malaysia consists of multiracial, cultural and ethnic communities. Each ethnic group practice their religious beliefs and maintain their own culture (Iskandar & Pourjalali, 2000). Since every ethnic is concerned with their own culture, it is important to study the effect of multiracial communities to accounting practices in Malaysia (Sendut,1991). According to Patel et al, 2002; Salleh et.al, 2006;Haniffa and Cooke,2002; Iskandar and Pourjalali,2000), the effect from different ethnicity and cultural in the improvement of accounting practices have attracted many accounting researchers.

In Malaysia, a study conducted by Iskandar and Pourjalali (2000) found that the

implementation of accounting and auditing practices was influenced by cultural values. Some researchers conclude that Malays people prefer to work with the Malays community as they are more familiar with their religion, belief and customs, while Salleh et al., (2006) found that Chinese people have high individualism but low uncertainty avoidance. Chinese people are able to work with their own and other races because they believed that business must be separated from their inner feelings.

According to Hofstede (1991) the Chinese rank low on individualism but Gray (1988) hypothesises that a higher rank of professionalism (defined as the maintenance of professional self-regulation) is more likely when there are higher ranks of individualism and lower ranks of uncertainty avoidance and power distance and argues that Chinese are relatively more professional compared to Malays. Haniffa and Cooke (2002) suggest that the Chinese are relatively individualistic compared with Malays.

Universiti Utara Malaysia

According to Che Ahmad et al., (2006), most of the Malay businesses company are interested to hire Malay auditor in order to increase the number of Malay participation especially in the auditing sector. Study by Che Ahmad and Houghton (2001) also concluded that the effects of cultural differences and the various aspects of culture (i.e. ethnicity and demography) have been shown to influence organisations, accounting disclosure practices, business practices and audit services. Besides, the ethnic obligations and feeling, might influence auditor judgement and objectivity (Che Ahmad et al.,2006). It is important that cultural values be taken into consideration as they strongly influence belief, lifestyle, and behavioural patterns of people. Based on these discussion it can be concluded that ethnicity also play an important role in the determination of audit fees.

2.4 Determinants of audit Fees

2.4.1 Auditee's size

According to Walid El-Gammal (2012), the firm's size is significantly affect the time of auditing process and auditor's work. The bigger the company size, the more time needed to implement audit services. This may result higher audit fee charged by auditor. Besides, Carson, Fargher, 2004 ;Palmrose, 1986; Simon & Taylor, 2004) conclude that the bigger companies pay higher audit fees compared to smaller companies in the industry. According to Walid El-Gammal (2012) previous research found that auditee's size are measured by calculating total assets, sales, revenues and the number of employees. This is similar with the study of Chung & Narasimhan (2002).

Universiti Utara Malaysia

Besides, by using sample of energy firms also show that the result is positive which means that there is a significant relationship between firm size and audit fee (Wilson, 2003). The study by Matthew & Peel (2003) investigate that the research analysis done by using companies in United Kingdom found that company size was the major factors in determining audit fees 100 years ago and the result is remain unchanged until today.

2.4.2 Auditee's complexity

According to Davis et al., (1993), another variable used in determining audit fees charged

was firm's complexity. Previous research found that firm's complexity has significant relationship with audit fees. Hay et al., (2004) conclude that the more firm's complexity, the more time needed and the harder it is to audit. Besides, Chan et al.,(1993) stated that current asset such s account receivable and inventory are more difficult to audit compared to cash and near cash assets. For example, inventory consisted of variety of items, so, it is difficult in determining the appropriate cost, to verify the existence of ownership and measuring the net realizable value.

Similarly, debtors account comprised of large number of balances and it is difficult to ensure the accuracy and recoverability of the recorded amount. Based on this argument, Simunic (1980), and Low et al., (1990) have included inventory to total assets in their audit fee model to measure the relationship between firm's complexity and audit fees even though some researchers used these proxies to measure audit financial risk.

Universiti Utara Malaysia

2.4.3 Auditee's Financial Risk

According to Walid El-Gammal (2012), firm's financial risk is consider as an important factor in determining audit fees. To determine firm's financial risk, Sandra and Patrick (1996) used liquidity ratio and debt ratio. The formula used to calculate the ratios; long term debt/total assets, income before tax/ total assets, current assets/ total assets (Joshi & Al-Bastaki, 2000;Carson et al., 2004). In general, companies endure financial losses when the risk debt ratio is higher which leads to higher possibility of bankruptcy. The more the time and work spent to complete auditing process, the higher the audit fee charged. Thus,

firm's financial risk are positively related to audit fees (Craswell & Francis, 1999;Francis & Simon, 1987).

2.4.4 Auditee's Profitability

According to Chung & Lindsay (1988), the firm's profitability can be measured by using income or loss figure in the income statement. Besides, firm's profitability also can be measured by using profitability ratios such as return on investment (ROI), return on capital employed (ROCE) and Return to assets (ROA). Moradi, Valipour, & Pahlavan (2012) stated that there is a different between the level of firm's profitability and audit fees. This means that the higher company's profitability, the higher the audit fees need to be paid.

Based on this, Moradi et al., (2012) concludes that the determination of audit fees is important between managers and auditors, because managers have advantage to manipulate earnings. Previous researchers found that there is a significant relationship between earning management and audit fees (Leventis and Dimitropoulos, 2010; Magee and Tseng, 1990).

2.4.5 Big 4 Auditors

According to Simunic (1980), no fee premiums between Big 4 and non-Big 4 auditors and argued that the market for auditing services is competitive and that there is no product differentiation or economies of scale for Big 4 and non-Big 4 auditors. Francis (1984)

indicated that Big 4 auditors charge higher audit fees than non-Big 4 auditors in both the small- and large-client segments. Later, Francis and Stokes (1986) attempted to reconcile these two contradictory results and found that for the largest client segment, the findings are consistent with those of Simunic (1980) that there are no price differentials between Big 4 and non-Big 4 auditors. However, for smaller auditees, the results from Francis and Stokes (1986) show that the audit provided by Big 4 auditors differs from that provided by non-Big 4 auditors, which is consistent with Francis (1984).

According to Jenkins and Krawczyk (2001), the perceptions of professional accountant from Big 4 and non-Big 4 auditors are important since they are the only audit practitioners who audit the financial statements of companies. It is known that the audit markets are segmented into at least two categories, namely as Big4 auditors and non-Big 4 auditors. Big 4 auditors are among big international auditing firms, such as Pricewaterhousecoopers, KPMG, Deloitte, and Ernst & Young. Besides, all other auditors which have a national or local reputation are termed as non-Big 4 auditors. According to Palmrose (1986), Big 4 auditors are identified in the literature as higher quality auditors.

2.5 Theoretical Framework

2.5.1 Agency Theory

According to Jensen and Meckling (1976), an agency theory is an agreement between one or more persons known as principals, engaged with another person known as agent, to complete their obligation of their duties by delegating the authority to make decisions making on behalf of them. In this situation, the principal puts all trust in their agent to act on their behalf preferably. As a consequence of information asymmetries between both parties, principals need to trust their agents and the mechanism such as audit should be carried out to reinforce this trust. In practice, the agency theory is used when resolving two issues arising in the relationship between the agencies.

The first issue is when the goal of the agent is not in line with the main goal of the principal. And the second problem is happened when agents and principals act differently when dealing with risks. These problem can cause principal lack of confidence on their agent. As an agent, the auditor is responsible for convincing the manager to perform their responsibilities by auditing the company's account with full integrity.

2.6 Research Framework

The conceptual framework below will be used in order to determine the extent of audit fee model in Malaysia. As shown in the Figure 2.1, there are seven independent variables used in this study which are auditor's gender, auditor's ethnicity, firm's size, firm's complexity, firm's financial risk, firm's profitability and Big 4 auditors. The dependent variable in this study is clearly audit fees charged by auditor to their clients. The independent variables and their hypothesized relationship with the dependent variables are discussed in following section.

Figure 2.1 Research Framework



2.7 Hypotheses Development

2.7.1 Auditor's gender

Universiti Utara Malaysia

According to Niemi (2002), present literature shows that female auditor charged higher audit fees compared to male auditor. Besides, female auditor also more independent and higher level of ethics compared to male auditor (Tsui,1996). Since auditor's gender may have an effect on audit fees, it's far thrilling to have a look at the relationship between auditor's gender and audit fees. Thus, the hypothesis proposed is:

H1: Auditor's gender has a significant effect in determining audit fees for companies in Malaysia.

2.7.2 Auditor's ethnicity

According to Che Ahmad et al., (2006), the auditor judgement and objectivity might be influenced by the ethnic obligations and feelings. Since people in Malaysia are comes from different ethnic background, there is an issue whether ethnicity between both sides (audit partner and client) influence audit fees. So, it is important to know the relationship between auditor's ethnicity and audit fees. Thus, hypothesis developed in this study is;

H2: Auditor's ethnicity has a significant effect in determining audit fees for companies in Malaysia.

2.7.3 Firm's size

Bigger firm's size required more audit services and time needed compared to small firm's size. Thus, it is expected that bigger client's size will pay higher audit fees to the auditor (Simon & Taylor, 2004). Most previous research measured the firm's size by using total assets. This is similar with the studies done by Simunic (1980); Davis et al. (1993); Iyer and Iyer (1996); Karim and Moizer (1996); Menon and Williams (2001); Willekens and Achmadi (2003); Abbot et al., (2003); Field et al., (2004); Ayoib et al., (2005). Total assets used probably because, when company has higher total assets, the workload of auditor also will increase. Therefore, the hypothesis proposed for this variable is;

H3: Size of firm has a significant effect in determining audit fees for companies in Malaysia.

2.7.4 Firm's complexity

Waresul Karim and Moizer (1996) stated that the amount of audit effort expended can be expected to increase with the increased complexity of the audit task which in turn is likely to lead to increased audit fees. Complexity costs will be a reflection of the nature of the business of the auditee, its location, the quality of its internal control and the proportion of unusual transactions.

According to Walid El - Gammal (2012), the complexity of the firm is measured by the number of subsidiaries and branches around the world. He also argued that the bigger the number of subsidiaries, the higher the complexity of the firms and at the same time, the more audit services are required.

Besides, the increase of firm's complexity may result in increasing the number of audit failure (Curry & Peel,1998). In this study, inventories and receivables is used to measure firm's complexity. Therefore, the relationship between audit fees and firm's complexity are hypothesized to be positive.

H4: Complexity of firm has a significant effect in determining audit fees for companies in Malaysia.

2.7.5 Firm's financial risk

In most cases, receivables and inventories are categorized as risky assets because they can

be manipulated. According to Ayoib et al., (2005), the greater the risky balance sheet assets, the more tentative work is needed to overcome the problems, and the increase in the audit fees charged. Therefore, it is foreseen to get the same result from this study.

According to Walid El-Gammal (2012), firm's financial risk is considered an important factor in determining the audit fees. The more the time and work needed to complete the auditing process, the greater the audit fee is.

Curry and Peel (1998) hypothesized that auditee risk affects the level of audit fees for two reasons. Firstly, increased client risk increases the risk of audit failure and therefore a higher level of audit testing will be required. Secondly, the auditor will charge a higher fee, commensurate with the perceived risk (of audit failure) associated with the audit and/or to cover the cost of higher indemnity insurance against audit failure. Five measurements for audit risk have been identified in previous research such as the ratios total liabilities to total assets, long-term debt to total assets, working capital to total assets, current assets to currents liabilities, and current assets less stock to current liabilities.

There are two areas most frequently cited as being difficult to audit which are inventory and account receivables (Hay et al. ,2004). Maher et al. (1992), Iyer and Iyer (1996), and Ayoib et al. (2005) suggested that the greater the proportion of risky balance sheet assets, the greater would be the auditor's loss exposure and need for special audit steps. Most of the previous researcher used long-term debt to total assets ratio as a measure for risk (Chaney et. al., 2004; Craswell et. al., 1995; Curry & Peel, 1998; Firth, 1997; Gul, 1999; Joshi & Al-Bastaki, 2000; O'Sullivan, 1999; Wilson, 2003). Therefore, a long-term

debt to total assets ratio will be used as proxies for firm's financial risk as most of the previous researcher used this measure for the proxy of risk. Therefore, the relationship between audit financial risk of auditee and audit fees are hypothesized to be positive as well.

H5: Financial risk of firm has significant effect in determining audit fee for companies in Malaysia.

2.7.6 Firm's Profitability

Waresul Karim and Moizer, (1996), argued that firm's profitability is difficult to access since there are two possible opposite effects. First, low profitability could be linked with financial pressure which could require greater audit could work to verify the value of assets and to confirm that the company was a going concern. Second, higher profitability could means that the firm is less concern regarding individual overhead and hence the audit fee could be higher.

Even there is a disagreeing due to the conflicting of the relationship between audit fees and firm's profitability, the relationship hypothesized is that there is a positive relationship between firm's profitability and audit fees.

H6: Profitability of firm has a significant effect in determining audit fees for companies in Malaysia.

2.7.7 Big 4 Auditors

Big 4 auditors audit most of the large companies (Shafer et al., 2001) while non-Big 4 auditors audit the medium and small firms, and the selection of both types of auditors can fully capture a comprehensive picture of the auditing profession. Francis and Stokes (1986) show that the audit provided by Big 4 auditors differs from that provided by non-Big 4 auditors. Gul (1999) argued that the findings in Francis and Stokes (1986) are not consistent with the theory of market efficiency and long-run economic equilibrium. Their results demonstrate that fee premiums are higher for Big 4 auditors than for non-Big 4 auditors in both the small- and large client segments. In this study, the relationship between Big 4 auditors and audit fees are hypothesized to be positive as well.

H7: Big 4 auditors has a significant effect in determining audit fees for companies in Malaysia.

2.8 Summary and Conclusion

In this chapter, previous research findings were discussed with regard with auditor's gender and ethnicity and also audit fees determinants. Agency theory also has been explained in this chapter. Specifically, in this study, audit fees determinations have been concentrating in six areas, which are auditor's gender, auditor's ethnicity, firm's size, firm's complexity, firm's financial risk and firm's profitability.
CHAPTER 3

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY AND RESEARCH DESIGN

3.1 Introduction

This chapter will discuss how the data needed in the study was collected, what the sample selection criteria that had to be fulfilled and also include discussion on how the data being analyzed.

3.2 Sample selection

In this study, 100 audited reports for financial year ended 2015 that has been listed in Bursa Malaysia was randomly selected. The sample is based on year 2015 that already been signed by Chartered Accountant. The reason is 2015 is the latest audited report been signed by Chartered Accountants (at this moment of paper project was written).

One year sample period was selected in this study even though other researchers used a longer sample period. This is because, the data would contain more problem for longer sample periods and bring to smaller sample size to meet the criteria for the selection of the sample. The sampling procedures used were as follows:

First, the company with statement of financial positions covering periods not equal

to I year (12 months) were released for the reason of preventing the potential confounding effects.

Second, finance companies and banks also excluded because, according to Simunic (1980), the audit fee function is different for the finance and banking industry. The financial institutions and banks are ruled by the Banking and Financial Institution Act 1989, meaning that, there is a different regulations compared to other sectors.

Lastly, companies with data on any variable missing will also be excluded from the sample selection. The variables of interest will include the revenues, inventories, total assets, trade receivables and long term debt. The data for gender and ethnicity also obtained from annual report.

3.3 Sources of data

Universiti Utara Malaysia

All the data in this study consists of secondary data. To collect the data required for the study, several sources have been used such as annual reports. Audit fees for each of the companies were obtained from the notes to the account in the annual audited report. Since this study consists of secondary data, thus, there is no questionnaire been distributed and collected.

All of the audited reports are in year 2015 and already been signed by Chartered Accountant that been recognized by MIA. The main reason year 2015 annual report were selected is because the most recent Malaysian studied by Che Ahmad et al., (2006), Md Yusof (2010) and Yatim (2006), that related to the topic are using the data before 2010, so the data in 2015 was updated from the previous research. 100 listed companies in Malaysia were randomly selected and schedule of calculating the variables of audit fees been organized in order to generate the information needed.

3.4 Data Analysis

To meet the objectives of the study, descriptive statistics and inferential statistics will be employed. All the data collected will be analyzed by using SPSS. Sekaran (1992) stated that it is important to use descriptive analysis because it describe the phenomena of interest, so that one can make sense of them. However, descriptive analysis cannot be used to examine inferences from the sample to population.

Universiti Utara Malaysia

Based on previous research, multiple regression analysis is mostly used to study the behavior of audit fees. Multiple regressions is an extension of covariates correlation. The result of regression is an equation that represents the best prediction of a dependent variable from several independent variables. Simunic (1980), Firth (1985), Maher et al. (1992), Iyer and Iyer (1996), Menon and Williams (2001), were some of researchers who conducted their research by employing this multiple regression technique. Therefore, the same technique was used in order to be consistent with the earlier studies. In order to test the hypotheses development, inferential statistics were required. In this study, the inferential statistical technique used is the multiple regression analysis.

3.5 Measurement of independent variables

There are seven independent variables in this study. First, is a gender. Gender is determined by male or female auditors. Second, is ethnicity. Ethnicity is measured by Malay and non-Malay auditors. Third, is auditee's size. Auditee's size is determined by calculating the total assets of the company. Fourth, is auditee's complexity. The auditee's complexity is calculated by dividing the sum of the receivables and inventories with total assets of the company. Fifth, is auditee's financial risk. The measurement of auditee's financial risk is by calculating of long term liability divided by total assets of the company. Sixth, is auditee's profitability. Profitability is measured based on return on total assets of the company. Seventh, is Big 4. Big 4 is measured based on Big 4 and non Big 4 auditor firm's companies. The data measurement process is shown in Table 3.1.

Data Measurement

Variables	How to measure
Auditor's Gender	1=Male, 0=Female
Auditor's Ethnicity	1=Malays, 0= Non Malay
Big 4 Auditors	1= Big 4, 0= Non Big 4
Auditee's Size	Total Asset of the company
Auditee's Complexity	(Inventories-Trade Receivables) / Total Asset
Auditee's Financial risk	Long Term Liabilities/ Total Asset
Auditee's Profitability	Earnings before Interest and Tax (EBIT) / Total asset

Previous research mostly used multiple regression analysis to study the behaviour of audit fees. Simunic (1980), Firth (1985), Iyer and Iyer (1996), Maher et al. (1992), Menon and Williams (2001) were some of researchers who conducted their research by employing this multiple regression technique. Therefore, the same technique was used in order to be consistent with the earlier studies.

3.7 Summary and conclusion

Basically, this chapter focused on the methodology employed with the purpose of achieving the objectives of the study. These will include the discussion on data collection, sample selection and the data analysis. Once the methodology of the research was discussed in this chapter, then the finding and the analysis of data will be discussed and presented in Chapter 4. This is the most important chapter where the hypotheses were checked to see whether it will be supported or rejected.

CHAPTER 4

FINDING AND DISCUSSION

4.1 Introduction

This chapter will discuss the finding and discussion of the study. First, result of factors that influencing audit fees (descriptive results) will be reported. It will mainly concentrate on mean, median, the minimum and the maximum value of each variable. Then, the main result of analysis will be presented. It will highlight the empirical analysis results testing all seven hypotheses discussed earlier.

4.2 Diagnostic Tests

Universiti Utara Malaysia

Diagnostic tests were conducted to ensure that the regression analysis fulfills linear regression assumptions. The normality test, multicollinearity test, and heteroscedasticity test, are shown in the following sub-headings.

4.2.1 Normality Test

Statistical and graphical methods can be used in assessing the normality of the data. Based on the statistical methods, skewness and kurtosis are among the statistical measures most used in examining the normality of the data. According to Meyers, (Gamst & Guarino 2006)), the value of skewness and kurtosis should not exceed \pm 1.96 (for .05 significant levels) and \pm 2.58 for .01 significant levels). On assessing the normality of data using graphical methods, (Hair et al. 2010) stated that the normality plot is the most reliable method for assessing normality of data. Normality is assumed if the data distribution follows a diagonal line. Based on the result, it indicated that the data is accurate and normal for further analysis. The details of the graphical normality test are provided in Appendix A.

4.2.2 Multicollinearity Test

Based on Coefficients output- Collinearity Statistics, the obtained VIF value of independent variables are GENDER is 1.078, ETHNIC is 1.079, SIZE is 3.197, RISK is 2.929, COMPLEX is 1.174, PROFIT is 1.045 and B4 is 1.315. It can be concluded that none of the independent variables exceed 10 which indicates that among the independent variables, there is no significant threat of multicollinearity as argued by Neter et al.(1996). Besides, value of tolerance presented in Table 4.2 for each of the independent variables are GENDER is 0.927, ETHNIC is 0.927, SIZE is 0.313, RISK is 0.341, COMPLEX is 0.852, PROFIT is 0.957 and B4 is 0.761. Each of variables which has tolerance value of greater than 0.10 suggesting that, among the independent variables, multicollinearity does not exist.

4.2.3 Heteroscedasticity Test

The study employs the White's test to test for heteroscedasticity problem. Such issue is apparent when the errors are systematically related to dependent variable. As such, it would render hypotheses testing to be distorted, if any. The White's test yields a chi square of 14.479 at a p value of 0.99 (not significant). Thus, we could safely conclude that heteroscedasticity is not an apparent threat in the ensuing regression analysis.

4.3 Result of Audit Fees Determinants

There are several variables involved in this model. The audit fee was used as dependent variable. Meanwhile, for independent variables, male and female were used as a proxy of gender, Malays, and non-Malay were used as a proxy of ethnicity, Big 4 and non-Big 4 audit firms were used as a proxy of Big 4 auditors, total assets were used to measure auditee size, account receivables and ratio of inventories were used as a proxy for complexity of the balance sheet of the auditee financial statement, return on total assets were used as proxy for auditee profitability, and ratio of long term debt to total assets were used to measure used to measure auditee financial risk.

Table 4.1 below shows the descriptive statistics for all the variables involved in this study. The amounts presented in the table were nominal values. However, inferences cannot be made simply by looking at the descriptive results.

Table 4.1Descriptive Statistics

	Ν	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation				
lgaudfee	100	1.82	4.26	2.6362	.49659				
gender	100	0	1	.81	.394				
size	100	4.78	7.75	6.0097	.61962				
finrisk	100	1.38	7.17	4.7805	1.16558				
complex	100	.00	.80	.2561	.18076				
profit	100	40	.51	.0684	.08923				
ethnic	100	0	1	.09	.288				
b4	100	0	1	.53	.502				

Descriptive Statistics

From the table, the observation shows that size variable is highest. According to Turpen (1995), the higher fee reported in the audited annual report were supported by higher assets and revenues (size variable) as both of them was reported as the most significant exploratory variables in determining audit fees. Larger auditee size requires more time and effort to do audit works resulting in higher audit fees charged.

4.4 Statistical Analysis Result

A first-difference regression model was performed to test factors in determining audit fees by employing determinants such as gender, ethnicity, size, complexity, profitability, financial riskiness of the client financial statement, and Big 4 auditors.

Table 4.2 *Regression Result*

	Coefficients ^a								
Model		Unstandardized Coefficients		Standardized Coefficients			Colline: Statist	,	
		В	Std. Error	Beta	t	Sig.	Tolerance	VIF	
1	(Constant)	-1.103	.401		-2.752	.007			
	gender	.086	.082	.068	1.048	.297	.927	1.078	
	ethnic	.020	.112	.011	.176	.860	.927	1.079	
	size	.604	.090	.754	6.732	.000**	.313	3.197	
	finrisk	016	.046	038	352	.725	.341	2.929	
	complex	.102	.186	.037	.546	.586	.852	1.174	
	profit	.122	.356	.022	.343	.733	.957	1.045	
	b4	.152	.071	.153	2.134	.035*	.761	1.315	

Coefficients^a

a. Dependent Variable: Igaudfee

R-squared = 0.644

Beta coefficient in Table 4.2 is used to measure how sensitive the changes in audit fees charged to changes in all independent variables are. The higher the value of the beta coefficient, the stronger the effects of the independent variables to the dependent variable of audit fee. The sign of beta coefficient indicate the positive or negative relationship between audit fee and the other independent variables. A positive relationship implies that an increase in the independent variable will also increase the audit fee charged. Meanwhile, a negative relationship indicates that a decrease in the independent variable will increase the audit fee charged. The adjusted R² is 0.644. It indicates that 64.4% of variation in the audit fee changes was described by the variation of the changes in independent variables. The general results showed that only size of the company and big 4 variables were significant at p-value of 0.000 and 0.035 and beta coefficient of 0.754 and 0.153.

4.4.1 Gender

According to Ittonen and Peni (2012) in their study in three Nordic companies, there is no gender effect on audit fee. In this study, the result showed that gender variable were not significant with p-value of 0.297 and beta coefficient of 0.068. The result showed that there is no relation between the audit fees and the gender of audit partners. In this study 19% are female auditors and 81% are male auditors. Based on the result, the auditor's gender is one of the variables having towards negative relationship with audit fees. Therefore, the results have rejected H1.

4.4.2 Ethnicity

According to Md Yusof (2010), companies tend to appoint audit partner ethnic with dominating ethnic of the board of director (BOD). In this study, 9% audit partners are Malay, 79% are Chinese, 10% are Indian and 2% are from other ethnicity. The result showed that audit partner ethnicity is not significant with p-value of 0.860 and Beta coefficient of 0.011. Results indicate that audit partner ethnicity not influence the determination of audit fee.

4.4.3 Firm's Size

For auditee size result is significant with p-value of 0.000 and beta coefficients of 0.754. Most of previous researches had shown that the auditee size was the most significant variable in determining the audit fees (Turpen, 1995). Thus, the result of this study is constant with previous research (e.g. Maher et al., 1992; Chan et al., 1993; and Myrteza & Zhang, 1996) who used revenue, turnover or total sales instead of total asset as a proxy for auditee size.

Based on the previous research, Walid El-Gammal (2012) concludes that auditee size is the most important factor in determinants of audit fees. It is usually measured by total assets, sales, revenues, and number of employees of the auditee.

Despite the much smaller sample size of 100. The variation documented is not far behind studies that collected much larger samples (Che Ahmad et al.,1994; Yatim, 2004). Hence, the expectation is met between auditee's size and audit fees.

4.4.4 Firm's Complexity Universiti Utara Malaysia

For firm's complexity variable, the results show that there is a positive relationship between firm's complexity and audit fees, where firm's complexity is measured by inventories plus receivables divided by total assets. Chan et al,. (1993) recommended that current assets such as account receivable and inventory were more difficult to audit fees as compared to other current assets such as cash or near cash assets.

The general results showed that complexity variable were not significant at p-value of 0.586 and beta coefficient of 0.037. For example, inventory consisted of great variety of

items, so that it is difficult in determining the appropriate cost, to verify the existence of ownership and measuring the net realizable value. According to Curry & Peel (1998), previous studies shows that firm's complexity was 51 found to be positively related to audit fee determination. But in this study, the expectation is not met between auditee's complexity and audit fees.

4.4.5 Firm's Financial Risk

According to Walid El-Gammal (2012), firm's financial risk is measured as an important factors in determining the audit fees. The debt ratio is the most preferred risk measured. It is calculated as the percentage of long term debt to total assets. This shows the ability of the firms to pay off its debt incurred. If the debt ratio is high, it give a signal that long term of financial structure of the company will be unstable, and it shows that it is hard for the company to pay off its debt in a proper manner, which may result to a lower credit rating. However, in this study, the result show that there is a negative relationship between firm's financial risk variables with audit fees charged. The general results showed that audit risk variable were not significant at p-value of 0.725 and beta coefficient of -0.038. Therefore, the expectation is not met between auditee's financial risk and audit fees.

4.4.6 Firm's Profitability

There is an expectation that the profitability variables are associated with audit fees. However, the results indicate that the profitability variable was not significant with p-value of 0.733 and beta coefficients at 0.022. According to Walid El-Gammal (2012), prior research found that firm's profitability is an important indicator of the performance of the company's management and as the proxy of their efficiency in managing company's resources.

However according to Menon and Williams, (2001), audit fee drivers have changed over time. The firm's profitability can be measured by the income or loss figure shown in the income statement of the company (Chung & Lindsay, 1988; Dugar, Ramanan & Simon, 1995; Simon et al,.; Warasul & Moizer,1996;Firth,1985). Thus, the expectation is not met between auditee's profitability and audit fees.

4.4.7 Big 4 auditors

There is an expectation that the Big 4 auditors variables are associated with audit fees. The result showed that Big 4 variable is significant with p-value of 0.035 and beta coefficients of 0.153. According to the study 53% companies was audited by Big 4 and 47% by non-Big 4. Thus, the result of this study is constant with previous research (Gul, 1999) who found that audit fee premiums are higher for Big 4 auditors than for non-Big 4 auditors in both the small- and large client segments.

4.5 Summary and Conclusion

This study shows that only auditee size and Big 4 auditors are significant and positively

related to audit fees. However variables of auditor's gender, ethnicity, auditee profitability, auditee complexity, and auditee riskiness give negative relationship towards this study and show insignificant result. The next chapter will present the conclusion, limitation of the study as well as recommendations for future research.



CHAPTER 5

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1 INTRODUCTION

This chapter presents the conclusion and recommendations of this study. This will include whether the objectives of the study were met and whether the results were consistent with previous research. In addition, the problem and limitation of the study also will be presented in this chapter. Thus, the results and conclusions made in this study should be interpreted with caution by other researchers with regards to the limitation of the study. Besides, some recommendations for future research also included in this section as means to overcome the limitations of the study.

Hypothesis	Description	Accepted / Rejected
H1	Auditor's gender has a significant effect in determining audit fees for companies in Malaysia.	Rejected
H2	Auditor's ethnicity has a significant effect in determining audit fees for companies in Malaysia.	Rejected
H3	Size of auditee has a significant effect in determining audit fees for companies in	Supported

Table 5.1Supported and Rejected of All Hypothesis

	Malaysia.	
H4	Complexity of auditee has a significant effect	Rejected
	in determining audit fees for companies in	
	Malaysia.	
Н5	Financial risk of auditee has a significant effect	Rejected
	in determining audit fees for companies in	
	Malaysia.	
H6	Profitability of auditee has a significant effect	Rejected
	in determining audit fees for companies in	
	Malaysia.	
Η7	Big 4 auditors has a significant effect in	Supported
	determining audit fees for companies in	
	Malaysia.	

5.2 CONCLUSION OF FINDINGS

The result of the observation show that only size of auditee and Big 4 auditors is positively significant to audit fees. While, profitability of auditee, complexity of auditee, and financial riskiness of auditee, gender and ethnicity did not having influence and give negative relationship towards the determinants of audit fees.

The results of this study may assist audit firms in future in order to determine the audit fees for companies and next to improve their audit work done performance in the audit firm. This study also help regulators or policy makers to regulate the schedule or guideline in order to determine audit fees for companies in a better way by providing evidence of competitive competition which exist in companies Malaysian audit market. The findings will help auditors in order to charge audit fees to the client.

Findings from this study provide a number of important insights into audit fee determinants and by association, audit quality. In addition, results provide important inference with implications for audit firm itself.

5.3 PROBLEMS AND LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY

There are several problems and limitation found in the study. The results of this study are specific in year 2015 and may not be relevant to prior or future years. A further limitation was that in order to test the hypotheses, data for all of the variables used in this study were collected from audited annual reports. Such an approach to data collection potentially limits the amount and type of data that can be collected.

Even though only variables of size and big 4 auditors were found significant as important determinants of audit fees, there is still a certain percentage of unexplained variation that could be other factors that affecting audit fees as shown by the value of adjusted R².

The small sample size also becomes one of the limitation in this study. This study used very restrictive criteria to select sample such as completed financial data, 12 months accounting periods, business industries etc. Thus, inferences from this study should be made with care and the limitation of the study should be taken into consideration before generalization could be made to other audit markets.

5.4 RECOMMENDATIONS OF FUTURE RESEARCH

Due to the limitations of the study, several future research suggestions are recommended regarding the determinations of audit fees in Malaysia and for the auditing profession. The study was conducted by employing data from audited report of companies for financial year ended 2015 only. Future research should consider extending the research by collect data from various audit firms and will go to the "Big 4" in Malaysia to check the consistency of result for other audit markets. According to Harjinder Singh (2010), "Big 4" was found to be one of the important factors in determining the amount of audit fees.

Besides, future research could be conducted to examine any potential relation between audit fees and other factors such as auditor specialization, internal auditing and corporate governance. Further research is also needed to help female auditors in understanding the persistent effects of implicit gender stereotypes, since auditing is still strongly gender-typed in favor of men in our society.

5.5 SUMMARY

Basically, this chapter summarized the findings of this study. The result of the study shows that only size of auditee and Big 4 auditors are having positive relationship and significant with the audit fees. While, the gender, ethnicity, profitability of auditee, complexity of auditee, financial risk of auditee, are show negative relationship and insignificant result. This chapter also explains problems and limitations of the study as well as the recommendations for future research.



REFERENCES

- Abbott, L. J., Parker, S., Peters, G. F., & Raghunandan, K. (2003). The association between audit committee characteristics and audit fees. *Auditing: A Journal of Practice & Theory*, 22(2), 17-32.
- Abed, S., & Al-badainah, J. (2013). The impact of auditor's gender on audit fees: Case of Jordanian auditors. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 8(14), 127.
- Anderson, T., & Zeghal, D. (1994). The pricing of audit services: Further evidence from the Canadian market. Accounting and Business Research, 24(95), 195-207.
- Antle, R., Gordon, E., Narayanamoorthy, G., & Zhou, L. (2006). The joint determination of audit fees, non-audit fees, and abnormal accruals. *Review of Quantitative Finance* and Accounting, 27(3), 235-266.
- Ask, J., & Holm, M. L. (2013). Audit fee determinants in different ownership structures. Unpublished professor's thesis, Uppsala University, Department of Business Studies.
- Ayers, S., and S. K. Kaplan. (2003). Review partners' reaction to contact partner risk judgments of prospective clients. *Auditing: A Journal of Practice & Theory* 22 (1): 29–45.
- Brown, H. L., & Johnstone, K. M. (2009). Resolving disputed financial reporting issues: Effects of auditor negotiation experience and engagement risk on negotiation process and outcome. *Auditing: A Journal of Practice & Theory*, 28(2), 65-92
- Butterworth, S., & Houghton, K. A. (1995). Auditor switching: The pricing of audit services. *Journal of Business Finance and Accounting*, 22(3), 323-344.
- Carson, E., Fargher, N., Simon, D. T., & Taylor, M. H. (2004). Audit fees and market segmentation–further evidence on how client size matters within the context of audit fee models. *International Journal of Auditing*, 8(1), 79-91.
- Chan, P., Ezzamel, M., & Gwilliam, D. (1993). Determinants of audit fees for quoted UK companies. *Journal of Business Finance and Accounting*, 20(6), 765-86.
- Che Ahmed, A., & Houghton, K. A. (1996). Audit fee premiums to big eight firms:evidence from the medium-size UK audittees. *Journal of International Accounting, Auditing and Taxation*, 5(1), 53-72.
- Che Ahmed, A., Houghton, K.A., and Nor Zalina, M.Y., (2006), The Malaysian market for audit services: Ethnicity, multinational companies and auditor choice, *Managerial Auditing Journal*, Vol. 21, No. 7, 2006, pp 702-723

- Chung, S., & Narasimhan, R. (2002). An International Study of Cross-sectional Variations in Audit Fees. *International Journal of Auditing*, 6(1), 79-91.
- Cobbin, P. E. (2002). International dimensions of the audit fee determinants literature. *International Journal of Auditing*, 6(1), 53-77.
- Collins, K. M. (1993). Stress and Departures from the Public Accounting Profession: A Study of Gender Differences. *Accounting Horizons*, 7(1), 29-38.
- Craswell, A. T., & Francis, J. R. (1999). Pricing initial audit engagements: A test of competing theories. The Accounting Review, 74(2), 201-216.
- Curry, B., & Peel, M. J. (1998). Neural networks and business forecasting: an application to cross-sectional audit fee data. International Journal of Commerce and Management, 8(2), 94-120.
- Davis, L.R, Ricchiute, D.N. and Trompeter, G. (1993), Audit effort, audit fees and the provision of non-audit services to audit clients, *The Accounting Review*, Vol. 68, No. 1, pp. 135-150.
- DeFond, M.L. and J.R. Francis. 2005. Audit research after sarbanes-oxley. *Auditing: A Journal of Practice & Theory*, 24(s-1): 5-30.
- Dugar, A., Ramanan, R., & Simon, D. T. (1995). A comparative study of the audit services market for public sector versus private sector companies in India. Advances in International Accounting, 8, 1-14.
- Eagly, A., & Carli, L. (2003). The Female Leadership Advantage: An Evaluation of the Evidence. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 14, 807-834.
- Effiezal, A.A.W., Mazlina, M.Z. and James, K. (2011), Audit fees in Malaysia: Does corporate governance matter?, *Asian Academic of Management Journal of Accounting and Finance, AAMJAF*, Vol. 7, No. 1, pp 1-27.
- Elliot, R. K., Korpi, A. R., & Melvin, F. S. (1978). Factors affecting audit fees, in cost benefit analysis of auditing. Commission on Auditors' Responsibility.
- Eisenhardt, K. M. (1989). Agency theory: An assessment and review. Academy of management review, 14(1), 57-74.
- El-Gammal, W. (2012). Determinants of audit fees: Evidence from lebanon. International Business Research, 5(11), 136-145.
- Emby, C., A. M. G. Gelardi, and D. J. Lowe. 2002. A research note on the influence of outcome knowledge on audit partners' judgments. Behavioral Research in Accounting 14: 87–103.

- Ezzamel, M., & Hoskin, K. (2002). Retheorizing accounting, writing and money with evidence from Mesopotamia and ancient Egypt. Critical Perspectives on Accounting, 13(3), 333-367.
- Farrer, J., & Ramsay, I. (1998). Director share ownership and corporate performance evidence from Australia. Corporate Governance: An International Review, 6(4), 233-248.
- Fields, L. P., Fraser, D. R., & Wilkins, M. S. (2004). An investigation of the pricing of audit services for financial institutions. *Journal of Accounting and Public Policy*, 23(1), 53-77.
- Firth, M. (1985). An Analysis of Audit Fees and their Determinants in New-Zealand. *Auditing: A journal of practice & theory*,4(2), 23-37.
- Firth, M. (1997). The provision of non-audit services and the pricing of audit fees. *Journal of Business Finance and Accounting*, 24(3), 511-25.
- Francis, J. R., & Stokes, D. J. (1986). Audit prices, product differentiation, and scale economies: Further evidence from the Australian market. *Journal of Accounting Research*, 383-393.
- Gibbins, M., Salterio, S., & Webb, A. (2001). Evidence about auditor-client management negotiation concerning client's financial reporting. *Journal of Accounting Research*, 39(3), 535-563.
- Gist, W. E. (1992). Explaining variability in external audit fees. Accounting and Business Research, 23(89), 79-84.
- Gold, A., Hunton, J. E., & Gomaa, M. I. (2009). The Impact of Client and Auditor Gender on Auditors' Judgments. *Accounting Horizons*, 23(1), 1-18.
- Gonthier-Besacier, N., & Schatt, A. (2007). Determinants of audit fees for French quoted firms. *Managerial Auditing Journal*, 22 (2), 139-160.
- Goodwin-Stewart, J., & Kent, P. (2006). Relation between external audit fees, audit committee characteristics and internal audit. *Accounting & Finance*, 46(3), 387-404.
- Gramling, A. and Stone, D. (2001). Audit firm industry expertise: a review and synthesis of the archival literature. *Journal of Accounting Literature*, Vol. 20, pp. 1-29.
- Gul, F.A., D. Wu, and Z. Yang. 2013. Do Individual Auditors Affect Audit Quality? Evidence from Archival Data. *The Accounting Review* 88 (6): 1993-2023.
- H. Hariri, N. Abdul Rahman, & A. Che Ahmad. (2007). An empirical evidence of audit firm merger and audit pricing in Malaysia. *Journal of Financial Reporting and Accounting*,

5(1), 1-19.

- Haniffa, R. M., & Cooke, T. E. (2002). Culture, corporate governance and disclosure in Malaysian corporations. *Abacus*, 38(3), 317-349.
- Hardies, K., Breesch, D., & Branson, J. (2009). Perceived Audit Quality: The Relationship between Auditor Gender and audit Fees. University of Brussels, Belgium.
- Harjinder, S., (2010), Auditor attributes and their association with audit fees in Australia: An Empirical Study, Curtin University.
- Hay, D. C., Knechel, W. R., & Wong, N. (2006). Audit fees: A Meta-analysis of the effect of supply and demand attributes. *Contemporary accounting research*, 23(1), 141-191.
- Hackenbrack, K. & Hogan, C. (2005). Client Retention and Engagement-Level Pricing. Auditing: A Journal of Practice & Theory, Vol. 24, No. 1, pp. 7–20.
- Ho, S.W.M. and Ng, P.P.H. (1996). The Determinants of Audit Fees in Hong Kong: An Empirical Study. *Asian Review of Accounting*, Vol. 4(2): 32-50.
- Ittonen, K., Peni, E., & Vahamaa, S. (2010). Do Female Auditors Improve the Quality of Financial Reporting. Working paper presented at the 46th Annual Meeting of the Eastern Finance Association, April 14–17, Miami Beach.
- Iyer, V. M., & Iyer, G. S. (1996). Effect of Big 8 mergers on audit fees: Evidence from the United Kingdom. *Auditing*, 15(2), 123.
- Jenkins, J. and Krawczyk, K. (2001). The influence of non audit services on perceptions of auditor independence. *Journal of Applied Business Research*, Vol. 17 No. 3, pp. 73-8.
- Jensen, M. C., & Meckling, W. H. (1976). Theory of the firm: Managerial behavior, agency costs and ownership structure. *Journal of financial economics*, *3*(4), 305 360.
- Johnson, D. and Pany, K. (1984). Forecasts, auditor review and bank loan decisions. *Journal of Accounting Research*, Vol. 22 No. 2, pp. 731-43.
- Joshi, P.L. and Al-Bastakil, H.A. (2000). Determinants of Audit Fees: Evidence from the Companies Listed in Bahrain. *International Journal of Auditing*, Vol. 4(2): 129-38.
- Karim, A. W., & Moizer, P. (1996). Determinants of audit fees in Bangladesh. *The International Journal of Accounting*, 31(4), 497-509.
- Khan, Z. U., Chawla, S. K., & Devine, E. A. (1996). Impact of Gender, Race, and Dress on Choice of CPA's. *Journal of Applied Business Research*, 13(1), 53-68.

Kwong, J. (2011). The Relationship between Industry Specialization and the Audit Fee

Premium in New Zealand. International Journal of Business and Social Science, 2(4).

- Lee, H. Y., & Mande, V. (2005). The relationship of audit committee characteristics with endogenously determined audit and non-audit fees. *Quarterly Journal of Business and Economics*, 93-112.
- Leventis, S., & Dimitropoulos, P. E. (2010). Audit pricing, quality of earnings and board independence: The case of the Athens stock exchange. *Advances in Accounting*, 26(2), 325-332.
- Levin, I., Snyder, M., & Chapman, D. (1988). The Interaction of Experimental and Situational Factors and Gender in A Simulated Risky Decision-Making Task. *Journal* of Psychology, 122, 173-181.
- Liu, S.H. (2017) An Empirical Study: Auditors' Characte- ristics and Audit Fee. Open Journal of Accounting, 6, 52-70.
- Low, L.C., Tan, P.H.N. and Koh, H.C. (1990). The Determination of Audit Fees: An Analysis of the Singapore Context. *Journal of Business Finance and Accounting*, Vol. 17(2) Spring: 285-95.
- Lurie, A.G. (1976). Minimizing Audit Costs. CPA Journal, (December): 31-34.
- Magee, R. P., & Tseng, M. C. (1990). Audit pricing and independence. Accounting Review, 315-336.
- Maher, M. W., Tiessen, P., Colson, R., & Broman, A. J. (1992). Competition and audit fees. *Accounting Review*, 199-211.
- Matthews, D., & Peel, M. J. (2003). Audit fee determinants and the large auditor premium in 1900. Accounting and Business Research, 33(2), 137-155.
- M. Malek & A. Che Ahmad. (2012). Director-auditor link and audit quality in Corporate Governance Practices in Malaysia, Z. Muhamad Sori, R. Mohd. Said, M. Malek, and R. Senik, Ed. Selangor: Universiti Malaysia Press, 2012, ch. 9, pp. 139-157.
- Md Yusof, A. (2010). Audit Partner's characteristics and audit fees negotiation in Malaysia. *Asean Academic Accounting Association*.
- Menon, K., & Williams, D. D. (2001). Long-term trends in audit fees. *Auditing: A Journal of Practice & Theory*, 20(1), 115-136.
- Mitnick, B. M. (2006). Origin of the theory of agency: an account by one of the theory's originators. Unpublished professor's thesis, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh Pennsylvania, United States.

- Mohd Iskandar, T., & Pourjalali, H. (2000). Cultural influences on the development of accounting practices in Malaysia. *Asian Review of Accounting*, 8(2), 126-147.
- Moizer, P. and Turley, W.W. (1987), Surrogates for audit fees in concentration studies. *Auditing: A Journal of Practice & Theory*, Vol. 7 (Fall), pp. 118-123.
- Moradi, J., Valipour, H., and Pahlavan, Z., (2012). Earnings management, board independence and audit fees considering the firm's profitability level. *Asian Economic and Financial Review*, Vol. 2, No. 2, pp 358-366
- Neter, J., Kutner, M., Wasserman, W. and Nachtsheim, C. (1996). Applied Linear Statistical Models. New York: McGraw-Hill/Irwin, 4th Ed.
- Niemi, L. (2002). Do firms pay for audit risk? Evidence on risk premiums in audit fees after direct control for audit effort. International Journal of Auditing, Vol. 6, pp.37–51.
- O'Sullivan, N. (2000). The impact of board composition and ownership on audit quality: Evidence from large UK companies, *British Accounting Review*, 32(4), 397-414.
- Paino, P. H., & Tahir, W. M. M. W. (2012, September). Financial reporting risk assessment and audit pricing. In Business, Engineering and Industrial Applications (ISBEIA), 2012 IEEE Symposium on (pp. 85-89).
- Palmrose, Z. (1986). Audit fees and auditor size: Further evidence. Journal of Accounting Research, 24(1), 97-110.
- Philip Law, (2008) "An empirical comparison of non-Big 4 and Big 4 auditors' perceptions of auditor independence", Managerial Auditing Journal, Vol. 23 Issue: 9, pp.917-934,
- Ponemon, L. A., and D. R. L. Gabhart. 1990. Auditor independence judgments: A cognitive-developmental model and experimental evidence. Contemporary Accounting Research 7 (1): 227–251.
- Taylor, M. E., & Baker, R. L. (1981). An analysis of the external audit fee. Accounting and business research, 12(45), 55-60.
- Trompeter, G. 1994. The effects of partner compensation schemes and generally accepted accounting principles on audit partner judgment. *Auditing: A Journal of Practice & Theory* 13 (Fall): 56–68.
- Tsui, J., & Windsor, C. (2001). Some cross-cultural evidence on ethical reasoning. *Journal* of Business Ethics, 31(2), 143-150

- Salleh, Z., Stewart, J. and Manson, S. (2006). The impact of board composition and ethnicity on audit quality: evidence form Malaysian companies. *Malaysian Accounting Review*, Vol. 5 No. 2, pp. 61-83.
- Sandra, W. M. H., & Patrick, P. H. N. (1996). The determinants of audit fees in Hong Kong: an empirical study. *Asian Review of Accounting*, 4(2), 32-50.
- Schein, V. E. (2001). A Global Look at Psychological Barriers to Women's Progress in Management. *The Journal of Social Issues*, 57(4), 675-688.
- Sekhar Amba & Fatima Al Hajeri (2013). Determinants of audit fees in Bahrain: an empirical study. *Journal of Finance and Accountancy*, Vol 13.
- Sendut, H. (1991). Managing in a multicultural society: The Malaysian experience. *Malaysian Management Review*, 26(1), 61-69.
- Shafer, W., Morris, R. and Ketchand, A. (2001), "Effects of personal values on auditors" ethical decisions", Accounting, Auditing & Accountability Journal, Vol. 14 No. 3, pp. 254-77.
- Shafie, R., Che Ahmad, A., & Md Ali, A. (2007). The relationship between non-audit service fees and audit fees in the banking sector in Malaysia. *International Journal of Management Studies (IJMS)*, 14(1), 61-87.
- Simon, D.T. and Francis, J.R. (1988). The effect of auditor change on audit fees: Tests of price cutting and price recovery, *The Accounting Review*, Vol. LXII, No.2, pp. 255-269
- Simon, D. T., Teo, S., & Trompeter, G. (1992). A comparative study of the market for audit services in Hong Kong, Malaysia and Singapore. *International Journal of Accounting*, 27, 234-40.
- Simunic, D.A. (1980). The Pricing of Audit Services: Theory and Evidence, *Journal of Accounting Research*, Vol. 18, No. 1 Spring, pp. 161-190.
- Soyemi, K. A., & Olowookere, J. K. (2013). Determinants of External Audit Fees: Evidence from the Banking Sector in Nigeria. *Research Journal of Finance and Accounting*, 4(15), 50-58.
- Sundgren, S., & Svanström, T. (2013). Audit office size, audit quality and audit pricing: Evidence from small-and medium-sized enterprises. Accounting and Business Research, 43(1), 31-55.
- Swanson, K. (2008). The determinants of audit prices for financial services institutions in the United States. Major Themes in Economics.
- Van Caneghem, T. (2010). Audit pricing and the Big4 fee premium: evidence from

Belgium. Managerial Auditing Journal, 25(2), 122-139.

- WaresulKarim, A. K. M., & Moizer, P. (1996). Determinants of audit fees in Bangladesh. International Journal of Accounting, 31(4), 497-509.
- Willekens, M., & Achmadi, C. (2003). Pricing and supplier concentration in the private client segment of the audit market: Market power or competition? *The International Journal of Accounting*, 38(4), 431-455.
- Wilson, Thomas E, Jr., (2003). Further evidence on the determinants of audit fees of energy firms. *Petroleum Accounting and Financial Management Journal, ProQuest Science Journals*, pp 58.

www.mia.org.my

- Yatim, P., Kent, P., & Clarkson, P. (2006). Governance structures, ethnicity, and audit fees of Malaysian listed firms. *Managerial Auditing Journal*, 21(7), 757-782.
- Yeow, P. S., & Mahzan, N. (2013). The responses of Malaysian public listed companies to the IFRS convergence. *Asian Journal of Business and Accounting*, 6(1).



Appendix A: SPSS Results

F	Correlations									
		lgaudfee	Gender	ethnic	size	finrisk	complex	profit	b4	
Igaudfee	Pearson	1	.100	.127	.784**	.617**	248*	.085	.459**	
	Correlation				1					
	Sig. (2-tailed)		.323	.209	.000	.000	.013	.402	.000	
	Ν		100	100	100	100	100	100	100	
gender	Pearson		1	.152	.054	004	.067	.097	099	
	Correlation									
	Sig. (2-tailed)			.130	.597	.969	.509	.339	.329	
	Ν			100	100	100	100	100	100	
ethnic	Pearson			1	.113	.099	.027	080	.156	
	Correlation									
	Sig. (2-tailed)				.261	.327	.787	.430	.121	
	Ν				100	100	100	100	100	
size	Pearson	ARA			1	.806**	349**	.070	.441**	
	Correlation	1×								
	Sig. (2-tailed)	EAV				.000	.000	.489	.000	
	NZ	IS				100	100	100	100	
finrisk	Pearson	2)//.7				1	322**	.122	.363**	
	Correlation	15	Univ	ersit	i Uta	ara M	alays	ia		
	Sig. (2-tailed)	DI BE					.001	.227	.000	
	Ν						100	100	100	
complex	Pearson						1	014	252 [*]	
	Correlation									
	Sig. (2-tailed)							.889	.011	
	Ν							100	100	
profit	Pearson							1	.062	
	Correlation									
	Sig. (2-tailed)								.540	
	Ν								100	
b4	Pearson								1	
	Correlation				1					
	Sig. (2-tailed)		u .							
	Ν									

**. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).



Normal P-P Plot of Regression Standardized Residual

Descriptive Statistics									
	N	Minimum	Minimum Maximum Mean		Std. Deviation				
gender	100	0	1	.81	.394				
lgaudfee	100	1.82	4.26	2.6362	.49659				
size	100	4.78	7.75	6.0097	.61962				
finrisk	100	1.38	7.17	4.7805	1.16558				
complex	100	.00	.80	.2561	.18076				
profit	100	40	.51	.0684	.08923				
ethnic	100	0	1	.09	.288				
b4	100	0	1	.53	.502				

	Coefficients ^a										
Model		Unstanc Coeffi	lardized cients	Standardized Coefficients			Collinearit	y Statistics			
		В	Std. Error	Beta	t	Sig.	Tolerance	VIF			
1	(Constant)	-1.103	.401		-2.752	.007	t	u			
	gender	.086	.082	.068	1.048	.297	.927	1.078			
	ethnic	.020	.112	.011	.176	.860	.927	1.079			
	size	.604	.090	.754	6.732	.000	.313	3.197			
	finrisk	016	.046	038	352	.725	.341	2.929			
	complex	.102	.186	.037	.546	.586	.852	1.174			
	profit	.122	.356	.022	.343	.733	.957	1.045			
	b4	.152	.071	.153	2.134	.035	.761	1.315			

a. Dependent Variable: Igaudfee R-squared = 0.644





54